CATALAN ARCHIVAL SCIENCE IN SEOUL
The International Congress on Archives, which is organised every four years by the International Council on Archives (ICA), is taking place from 5 to 10 September. This time around, the venue is the city of Seoul and the theme of the conference is 'Archives, Harmony & Friendship'. It is not a particularly common subject, accustomed as we are to always talking about transparency, access to information and records management and the problems that we face every day in our jobs. The title is but a small example of the overall implications of good records management, in terms of promoting memory and emphasising information about documentary heritage, and creating communities of archives and making organisations more efficient. The broad-based nature of the discipline and the opportunities that each piece of information, however small, may end up creating, is one of the most powerful and wide-ranging elements that we have. Discussing how archives help and foster harmony and friendship between citizens and between societies is proof that information, empowered by those very citizens, is a common good that must be preserved and reused.

Catalan archival science will of course be present at this conference. It will be present at both the speeches presented, and in some sections of the ICA, which this year re-elect the members of virtually all their governing bodies. The AAC will continue to participate as a member of the executive committee of the Section of Professional Associations (SPA) for another four years, as it has done for over 25 years. This active participation in promoting the profession internationally shows us other situations and concerns shared with colleagues all over the world. Perhaps the outstanding product of the last four years has been the brochure Advocacy Works!, a practical manual for revitalising, defending and promoting the profession, which was presented at the congress in Girona in October 2014. The other major initiative by the SPA is organising the Film Festival on Archives and Records Management, for which the award winners will be announced during the congress in Seoul. More than 60 promotional videos from around the world were screened at the festival, and only a selection of these went through to the final phase. One of those finalists is the video 'Implementation Tools', produced by the Historical Archive of Barcelona Provincial Council, in a project led by our member Fina Solà, and if you have not seen it, we encourage you to do so.

The SPA has also been involved in creating a group of experts for promoting and defending the profession, the Expert Group on Advocacy (EGA), which is replacing the group promoting the Universal Declaration on Archives. Clearly, as Catalonia is the country in the world that has made the biggest commitment to promoting archives using the UDA, it was necessary to take part. Various projects and results were presented, both at the congress in Reykjavik in 2015, and at the congress in Seoul. It therefore goes without saying that continuing in the SPA is an obligation for the AAC, in order to provide a first-hand explanation of what Catalan archival science can contribute to promoting the profession.

Other sections with new members which are worthy of mention here are the Section on Sports Archives (SPO), and the Section of International Organisations (SIO). In the former case, the SPO will appoint the Catalan archivist Fina Solà as its president, she has been involved with this section for many years and has now been recognised for this position. Another new member will be the archivist Enric Cobo, who while at the Subdirectorate-General for Archives of the Government of Catalonia has been involved in the project Fem Esport, Fem Arxiu! [Do Sports, Do Archives!] in the archives of the SAC, to enable Catalan sports organisations, clubs and federations to take care of their documentation and manage it more efficiently. The new president of the SIO will be the Catalan archivist Gustau Castanyer, who has for many years been involved with the archives of international organisations such as the UN, the European Commission, the International Monetary Fund and the Council of Europe, among others. Needless to say, we are extremely pleased about these appointments, and we offer our warmest congratulations from the AAC. In addition to these developments, we must add the active participation of other Catalan archivists in other sections of the ICA, which raises awareness of Catalan archivist knowledge worldwide. We also congratulate them on their determination and generosity. In the process of internationalisation that Catalonia has undertaken in recent years, our field of study and work also needs some momentum. In fact, in the last three years the Public Diplomacy Council of Catalonia (DIPLOCAT) has established a series of grants to promote external projects by institutions and associations. In 2015 and 2016, the AAC received financial support for participating in various meetings of the SPA and participating at several congresses. Many of the archivists who participate in these sections do so for free, and out of love for their profession, and the institutions and organisations where they work should support them not only with pats on the back, but should also back this international representation with financial support. This country cannot ask us to explain what we do, and what we are, all over the world and respond with mere niceties. Stronger recognition and support is necessary. The management of the Catalan Archives System should provide some recognition and support for the work that has been done. Similarly, the leadership of the National Archive of Catalonia should join the Forum of National Archivists (FAN), the highest representative body of the ICA that evaluates and determines high level strategies for improving archives and records management at an international level. This would increase our representativeness and influence.

On the days of the Congress, there will be a lecture presented by the AAC which you can consult free of charge, as well as two others—one by Lluís Cermeno, explaining the ARESTA project, a digital archiving project for the Government of Catalonia, and one by Pilar Reverté, explaining the work of educational awareness-raising done by the National Archive of Catalonia.
We invite you to keep a close eye on social media and the hashtag #ICASeoul2016 to follow events at the congress and the Catalan delegation's participation in this event.

